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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a special meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, May 29, 2018. Present were Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, Mary Harrop, Lisa Levin, Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Elaine Primeau (sat), Jill Coppola (sat) and Linda Preysner (did not sit).  Not in attendance were Linda Keith, Chair, and Peter Mahoney.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.   
Mr. Armstrong called the meeting to order at 7pm.

Commission workshop discussion regarding Attainable Housing Overlay Zone (AHOZ) Regulation.
Mr. Peck referenced several documents relative to CGS 8-30g (Affordable Housing) that he provided to the Commission for this work session.   He commented that CGS 8-30g was adopted in 1989 noting that the document entitled “Housing Committee March 2018” provides background information as to the original intent of 8-30g and things that have happened since.  There has been significant litigation relative to 8-30g; some cases went to court but some reached agreements before going to court.   He explained that the burden of proof for 8-30g is on the applicant but pointed out that the burden then shifts to the Commission to prove that an application has some impact and effect on the health, safety, and welfare of the community not allowing it to be approved.  He referenced the document entitled “”Practice Garage Apartments” noting that it is part of the APAs May newsletter; the units are also called accessory dwelling units (ADUs).   These apartments are not always located in a garage (i.e., Avon’s Regulations currently require accessory apartments to be located within the main dwelling).  There are people who may want to stay in their hometown but at some point can longer afford it.  One option could be to create an accessory apartment for the homeowner to reside in while the main house could be rented.   He referenced the document entitled “Accessory Housing” noting that it is part of the municipal code (Regulations) for the Town of Greenwich.   He noted that many of these Regulations for Greenwich have been in effect for many years and is a possibility of what could exist.  He explained that Greenwich’s Regulations do not require units that are converted to “affordable” remain as “affordable” and as such cannot be counted under the State’s Housing Law.  He noted that this stipulation does not apply to units converted prior to 2000.  Mr. Peck indicated that the Regulation provides for different types of units (one and two bedrooms depending on lot size).  He noted that the Regulation also offers the potential for moderate income dwelling units in connection with annual median town salaries (i.e., teachers, town employees, and others at a certain salary level).  Greenwich is one of the few towns in CT that offers this.   He explained that he has information relative to income limits if anyone is interested to discuss (information sources are HUD and the Census).   He further explained that the information changes every year relative to the sales price of the affordable units.  He referenced a letter received from a resident of Sylvan Street noting that some of the comments are not correct adding that he would be happy to discuss it with the Commission.  He explained that he would like to get as much information/input from the Commission tonight relative to the AHOZ Regulation and any possible changes.  This information would be shared with the Town Attorney to ensure that we’re heading in the right direction.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that Avon has a lot of existing older houses (1,500 SF or so) that have a market value that is less than the proposed attainable housing cost for new houses and asked what could be done to allow such existing houses, and/or accessory apartments, to qualify  towards meeting our number. 
Mr. Peck explained that while it is possible to convert existing houses into affordable units, banks are not interested in allowing deed restrictions on houses that carry a mortgage.  

Mr. Ladouceur asked how people purchase new ones with a loan.  Mr. Peck explained that individuals can buy a new unit as long as the income qualifications are met for the particular category.   In this way, the bank understands that the deed restriction exists from the beginning.  He further explained that anyone who doesn’t have a mortgage could choose to make their house affordable, but noted that it would not have any financial benefit to them. 
Mr. Peck referenced his earlier discussion relative to garage apartments and accessory dwelling units (ADUs) explaining that these options are really starting to be investigated as a means to create affordable units without creating a lot of disturbance in neighborhoods.  He suggested that this is something Avon should consider going forward.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that an accessory unit located over a garage would qualify as an affordable unit if it is deed restricted.   He added that approximately 3% of the units in Avon (part of the 10% requirement) are currently deed restricted, in some way.  He explained that he would have to ask the Assessor about whether a tax incentive or reduction could be offered to a person willing to convert an existing unit to a deed restricted unit.  He indicated that a property owner would likely realize some financial benefit/income by adding a deed restriction to an existing garage, outbuilding, or an area/unit located within the main dwelling.
Mr. Peck explained the importance of making the process of creating affordable housing as clear and straight forward as possible due to the costs incurred by developers who need to hire surveyors, engineers, architects, and landscape architects, which could be in the range of $1,200 to $1,500 per hour while presenting information to the Commission.  We created an AHOZ   Regulation that contains standards and spells out how to create affordable units such that if all the requirements/standards are met a permit could be issued administratively.  The Commission would review all the permits issued at their monthly meetings and be allowed input (agree or not that things were done correctly).  He suggested that there is no reason why Town Staff could not review all applications and confirm whether or not the standards in the AHOZ Regulation are met (i.e., parking, building and fire codes, etc.).  He asked for the Commission to consider whether it is necessary for the Commission to see every application and create a special permit process, creating extra fees, adding extra time via a public hearing process.  He explained that the hope/intent is to try and eliminate some of the upfront information on proposals for small single units.
Mr. Ladouceur reiterated the need for a tax break to long time Avon homeowners who know their homes will not be worth more than $380K to provide an incentive to place deed restrictions and have those units count toward Avon’s number.  He commented that cap limits could be set for the number allowed per year to help offset potential revenue losses adding that he doesn’t think there would be a financial loss relative to Town services (i.e., homeowners’ children are grown and out of school).
Mr. Peck reiterated that he would be happy to speak to the assessor to see if something could be worked out.   He explained that typically there is a significant amount of room in most suburban school systems right now and it is not uncommon to have between 200 and 400 empty seats in a school system.  He noted that unless significantly sized multi-family units are proposed there usually is no issue relative to schools.   He indicated the need to balance housing opportunities while working to provide an environment for young people with children, which enhance the community.
Mr. Ladouceur pointed out a possible scenario that could create the need for an affordable unit such as a couple whose adult child now has a child of their own and needs to move back home. 
Mr. Peck noted his agreement adding another scenario such as an elderly person who needs a live-in caregiver.  
Mr. Ladouceur asked if there are ways to limit prospective tenants (family member or care giver) or would it be allowed for anyone who could pay the rent.  He commented that he wants to avoid someone buying a house and dividing it into threes then living in one unit and creating two accessory apartments, or a similar situation, having a bunch of three family houses like it’s south Boston.   
Mr. Peck explained that it’s question for Federal Fair Housing as to whether the units could be restricted to use by a family member.  He noted that we talk about the use of the property as opposed to blood relations adding that there is a technical bulletin that speaks to the definition of family that he would also provide to the Commission.  He indicated that he is happy to research this further because we want to make sure Avon stays on the right side of Federal Regulations.  The size of the units and the number of people who can live in the units can certainly be limited.
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s questions, Mr. Peck explained/clarified that deed restricted houses that preexisted before 8-30g went into effect in 1989 cannot be counted under State law.  He noted that only very minor changes have been made to 8-30g since its adoption adding that a Town can develop a certain number of affordable units and then in time apply for a moratorium for a few years.  He explained that he believes the elderly housing in Town (Peachtree Village) is counted towards Avon’s total.   Mr. Peck noted that he would put a list together of all the developments in Town that qualify.
Mr. Armstrong commented that his understanding is that if someone buys a house (regardless of the age of the house), meets income requirements, and then chooses to place a deed restriction on it that the house would count toward Avon’s total.   Mr. Peck confirmed that scenario is true.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that tax relief is needed as an incentive to encourage existing homeowners to place deed restrictions on their house.  Loss of tax revenue must be weighed with the benefit of counting towards Avon’s number as opposed to taking open land and building new houses where 20-30% count towards our number and the other 70% doesn’t.
Mr. Armstrong commented that the POCD indicates that Avon’s current number is 3.76% and the statutory goal is 10%.  He referenced the 2016 Census noting that Avon has a hair short of 35% with a fair market value of less than $300K in inventory.  A third of all Avon homes are not mortgaged.  
Mr. Peck explained that under CGS 8-30g, 30% of the houses in a development are required to be affordable; 15% (half of the 30%) needs to meet 60% of the area median income and the remaining 15% needs to meet 80% of the area median income.   He explained and clarified that a person has to qualify in terms of income (e.g., a retired person living on a small pension) in order to be able to place a deed restriction on their house.  He stressed that he wants to be clear that a person cannot be making as much money as they want and place a deed restriction on their house and have it qualify.    
Mr. Armstrong commented about the numbers noting that it’s the family income and the cost of the house; you can only pay 30% of your income towards the mortgage, which may include heating/cooling and maybe taxes.

Mr. Peck confirmed that the numbers do not include things like cable TV.  He clarified that the numbers are adjusted depending on the size of the family (e.g., a family of eight (8) under low income is about $95,000).  He noted that the calculation is complicated.  He indicated that the latest information he has notes that currently there are a total of 287 units (3.8%) in Avon that are counted.   He commented that the goal of 10% is going to be extremely difficult to achieve.  
Mr. Peck addressed the AHOZ Regulation noting that it was created to provide an easier option and incentive to developers instead of a proposal under 8-30g, which are quite resisted by most communities.  He noted that 8-30g requires deed restriction for 40 years while the AHOZ Regulation requires only 30 years.  There is no control over the number of units in 8-30g while there is control under AHOZ.   Applications for 8-30g do not have to consider local regulations.  AHOZ was adopted to provide an option for less density and fewer restrictions so as to be more desirable for developers.  
Mr. Armstrong referenced the POCD and commented that if Avon was totally built out (not including land owned by AOFS and Avon Golf Course) there would be 8,300 units and Avon would need 830 units.  He noted his agreement with Mrs. Primeau and Mr. Ladouceur that this number is not going to be realized with new units, as there isn’t enough land left.
Mr. Peck noted his understanding and agreement adding that the market will determine whether these units are built.   The residential market is very slow right now.  
In response to Ms. Levin’s question relative to the March 5, 2017, (should be dated 2018) resident letter, Mr. Peck explained that he would be happy to address each item listed in the letter and provide the information to the Commission.  He noted that the deed restriction requirement under the AHOZ Regulation expires after 30 years but clarified that an owner does have the right and could choose to place a permanent deed restriction.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s comments relative to the aforementioned resident letter, 

Mr. Peck explained that a zone change is needed in connection with the AHOZ Regulation and stressed the fact that the Commission has a tremendous amount of discretion as to whether or not to grant a zone change.  He referenced a State Regulation called the Incentive Housing Zone (IHZ) noting that it was passed a couple of years ago to take some of the teeth out of 8-30g and provide a less draconian alternative.  He pointed out that the AHOZ Regulation is not the same thing as the IHZ, which mandates very high densities (minimum 6 units/acre for SF dwellings; 
10 units/acre for townhouses; 20 units/acre for apartments).  He explained that the AHOZ Regulation provides more flexibility and is less restrictive than the State’s IHZ.   He indicated that while hopefully Town Staff has covered all the bases with regard to the AHOZ Regulation he noted that comments and suggestions made during an application process could be made part of an approval granted by the Commission.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the AHOZ Regulation is a two-step process, the first step being a request for a zone change, which is at the discretion of the Commission.  During the required public hearing process for the zone change, information relative to density and housing information (size, numbers of bedrooms, etc.) will be provided.  If the zone change is approved, the second step in the process is for site plan approval.  If the information for the site plan does not meet the criteria in the Zoning Regulations, an application for special exception is also required which, in turn, requires a public hearing.  It is at this time that details like house location/orientation, architecture, screening, etc., are reviewed.  Mr. Peck explained the importance for everyone to understand that the AHOZ Regulation is adopted under Section 8.2(j) of the State Statutes, Village District Act, which permits control over architecture.  He explained that public comment is permitted at every public hearing.  If the zone change is not approved, there is no second step for a site plan.  The process is very detailed.
In response to questions/comments from the Commission, Mr. Peck explained, for example, that if a zone change is approved with a specific number of units proposed that the number of units cannot be increased during the site plan review process.  He further explained that whatever decisions the Commission makes need to be based on the requirements of the AHOZ Regulation to avoid any legal troubles. 
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Peck explained that developers win in court about 95% of the time relative to 8-30g.  He reiterated the reason for creating the AHOZ Regulation, which is to offer an alternative to 8-30g.
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck explained that an incentive for developers to choose the AHOZ Regulation over 8-30g is because the deed restriction time is significantly lower (30 years with AHOZ vs. 40 years with 8-30g).  He noted that developers and banks definitely care about the length of time of a deed restriction.  He explained that the AHOZ Regulation also contains far more flexibility with regard to how the site works and is an easier path for the developers, who do not want to attend meeting after meeting and spend thousands of dollars on professionals (engineers, architects, surveyors) to also attend the meetings; time is a very important aspect.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that he doesn’t think that there are a lot of developers familiar with 8-30g.  Every year the income levels have to be certified and it’s a 40-year-long process.  
Mr. Gentile commented that the 10% goal is unattainable for several reasons in a Town like Avon.  Affordable housing would have to be constructed and then after a number of years it goes back to zero.  He acknowledged his understanding of the intent of the Regulation noting that requests for zone changes must be compatible with the POCD and neighborhoods, which are subjective.   We’ve had an applicant come to us and say that they went through the Regulation and there is no mention of open space.  If there’s an application to convert a commercial property to single-family housing development there’s a problem with using the requirements of the underlying zone because it doesn’t seem compatible.  He noted that he thinks it would help if the Regulation mentioned open space, lot coverage, and setbacks. Five large units per acre would essentially mean no yard, no open space.  He noted that these things create uncertainty in his mind when reviewing applications.
Mr. Peck addressed the word compatibility explaining that it doesn’t mean “same as” but rather means “compatible with”.   For example, the Commission is allowed to ask questions about open space and make determinations as to what is acceptable when reviewing a zone change application.  He explained that trying to design a regulation to cover every scenario (e.g. must have 10% open space) eliminates the financial desirability for developers.  He suggested that requiring open space can be done on a case by case basis.  He reiterated that compatibility in this regard doesn’t mean “same as” it means “ok with”.   He also reiterated that the Commission gets two shots at determining whether they like a proposal or not…once during the zone change and again during the site plan (should the zone change be approved).
In response to Mr. Gentile’s comments/questions, Mr. Peck explained that it is during the site plan phase that the Commission determines whether an AHOZ proposal meets the requirements of the underlying zone (e.g. a single-family residential project in an underlying commercial zone).  If the zoning requirements of the underlying zones are not met a special exception is required. 
In response to Ms. Levin’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that AHOZ is an overlay zone, in accordance with State law, means that the zone lands on top of the existing underlying zone.  The existing zone still exists and all the setback requirements of that zone still exist such that if these items are not addressed in the Regulation the Commission decides at the site plan phase whether to reduce/modify or waive the zoning requirements of the underlying zone.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck explained that densities in various residential zoning districts have evolved over time adding that he will be reviewing certain Regulations such as those for MDD (Multiple Dwelling Developments) to see if the requirements are still appropriate today, as those regulations were created many years ago.  
Mrs. Harrop commented that most people in Avon do not want affordable housing (AHOZ) near them and are upset about it.  In response to Mr. Peck’s question, Mrs. Harrop noted that she would definitely want control over the situation.  Mr. Peck explained that people seeking affordable housing under AHOZ need a zone change, under the Commission’s control.  For example, if the Commission received a proposal that they thought was in an acceptable location and approved a zone change the next step would be site plan review.  An alternate scenario is also possible such that the Commission does not like the proposal or the location resulting in no approval for a zone change thus ending the process for that particular proposal.   He stressed that under CGS 8-30g the Commission has no control, adding that that is his fear.  Mr. Peck further explained that while he is aware that some people think he is trying to threaten the Commission with AHOZ, he said that that is not the case.  He pointed out that he is just trying to be realistic because he has seen it happen many times in his career working in other towns in CT.      
Mr. Ladouceur said yes we have control if an it’s an AHOZ application but it’s always put out there and repeated several times that well if you don’t consider this AHOZ and you deny it the person could just come back with an 8-30g or they could just come with it in the first place so it’s not a good comparison in my mind.  The other one, to Tom’s point, when you look at the people who do this type of construction, 8-30g, they’re big players.  Is a big player going to want to futz around with a 10 or 12 unit development?  It doesn’t have the scale that they need to be profitable, they want the 30 or 40 or 50 or 60 unit developments to make it viable.  It would be helpful if there were statistics that the Commission could get that would say 8-30g applications which contain less than 10 units.  How many people have gone through the process and several years of litigation to put in 10 units of which three (3) of them have to be affordable and the other ones are market rate. 
Mr. Peck explained that when applications get turned down on the front end they get denser as they go through the process, adding that this is the concern.  The Town wants to have as much control as possible while still providing some incentives for the developers to do the right thing.
Mr. Ladouceur said that if they come with 8-30g and want to put in 20 units per acre and have 3 acres (60 units) the traffic and safety and health are significantly higher as a reason to deny the application then if there’s 8 houses.  If it’s on an arterial road it’s a harder argument; if it’s on the end of a cul-de-sac in an existing neighborhood with insufficient sight lines, etc., it’s a much easier argument and in that 95% you get the 5% that you’re going to win.  Who is going to spend time effort and money on something in a 3-acre parcel that small when we’re not in a place like Greenwich or New Haven or city suburban areas where the house prices like in Fairfield County are so much higher. 
Mr. Peck agreed that a lot depends on the densities and the areas, no question.  Density has a lot to do with parking availability and health and safety concerns relative to traffic are also important issues.  He explained that there is a balancing point with regards to acceptability and if it becomes unacceptable the basis for a denial relies on health and safety issues.   
Mr. Armstrong commented that he has been to all of the affordable housing projects (8-30g) in Town noting that all the sites were well chosen.  He noted that the remaining open land in Avon will be difficult to develop (wetlands, floodplain, slopes, etc).  
Mr. Gentile said that that would not preclude people from buying two adjacent small affordable housing based upon what a consumer calls affordable not the State.
Mr. Armstrong commented that while there is no limit to the size (acres) where this zone could be placed some of the open parcels in Town are very small, like half an acre, and may not be suitable.

Mr. Peck explained that some of the very small parcels could be utilized as work/live units.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that work/live units should be able to be counted as affordable units and that should be explored.  He referenced the AHOZ Regulation and said that when we talk about mixed use it specifically states that it’s on an arterial road but none of the others have the same designation adding that we need to look at making some of the other potential developments be on arterial roads or within a certain distance of arterial roads to discourage them from being at the end of existing residential areas and cul-de-sacs, etc.  He said that he gets the reason for the “up to number of units” less than what you could get under 8-30g because that’s the carrot.  You could get more with 8-30g but if you take just a little less this is something to explore.  He said that a minimum number of acres need to be included for some of these adding that on one hand he doesn’t want people buying an existing house on one acre and knocking it down and throwing up five or six units because that hurts the neighborhood by throwing that many houses on such a small lot where everything around it has one house on an acre or ¾ of an acre.  He noted, however, that this could encourage people to find four acre lots and throw up 24 houses, which could be more disruptive for a neighborhood.  We have more one acre lots that people could gain “the system” with that.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the house on Arch Road that was recently razed will be replaced with a house that has the exact same footprint as the original house.   Mr. Ladouceur commented that someone could apply for four houses on this lot under the AHOZ Regulations. Mr. Peck explained that he doesn’t think so because the lot is very long and narrow, very tight on both sides adding that he doesn’t think the Commission, or the immediate neighbors, would accept any significant density in a small area such as this.  He noted that the neighbors have been working to get this house rehabilitated for quite some time.  
Mr. Peck asked, hypothetically relating to the aforementioned lot on Arch Road, if a house were built deeper into the lot and had an accessory apartment would that be something the Commission would favor.  He suggested that this is a scenario where an affordable unit could be created, if the Commission was willing to be flexible.  
Mr. Ladouceur noted his concern for someone putting six houses on the lot on Arch Road.  There are lots like that all over Town and would be a problem for a neighborhood.    
Mr. Peck reiterated that the Commission has the ultimate discretion with regard to zone changes with AHOZ and can say no.  There is no zone change needed for 8-30g applications; applicants need only submit a site plan to the Commission and unless there are significant health and safety issues the Town doesn’t have much control. 
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Peck explained that up to six units are permitted under the AHOZ SF Regulation.  A minimum of six units per acre are permitted under both 8-30g and the Incentive Housing Zone (IHZ).  He further explained that he tried to decrease the number for AHOZ SF by saying “up to six” noting that these unit still count towards the State’s requirement while the density is decreased.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that there still needs to be some type of minimum.  He commented that access to water and sewer is a must and it needs to be at the same point where the ingress/egress of the development is.  He commented that he doesn’t want any of these back door taking water and sewer from a neighborhood that’s behind it, that’s not burdened by the traffic from this cutting through someone’s woods and backyard, etc., to have water and sewer.   IF the street has water and sewer then it’s good; if the street doesn’t have water and sewer, cutting it from some adjoining neighborhood to the back corner of a parcel is just not what the intent was.  
Mr. Peck explained that Avon’s Water Pollution Control Authority’s (AWPCA) long-term sewer plan must be considered.  The Town has certain areas that already have sewers with plans for sewer installations in other neighborhoods.  He noted that AWPCA often has to purchase easements to cut through neighborhoods to reach other neighborhoods.  Placing a restriction on this may say that a certain neighborhood never gets sewers.  He explained, for example, that there are situations where a sewer line is brought in and, in turn, provides sewers to houses that were not going to get sewers for 10 to 15 years; this is a substantial benefit to those houses.  He suggested that looking at each situation on a case by case basis and then coordinating with the AWPCA to get their input would be a better plan.  He indicated that all these things are part of the Commission’s overall decision for any proposal adding that he would talk to the Town Engineer.  
Mr. Ladouceur said that what we learned from the last application is that was of zero benefit to the residents. 
Mr. Peck indicated that he doesn’t think that’s the case noting that what the residents said was that they understand it may be a benefit but they were not interested because it is not enough of a benefit.  He pointed out that replacing septic systems is very expensive and can cost anywhere from $40K to $60K.   Increasing the benefit to someone’s house by $20K by providing an option for sewers eliminates the need for septic replacement costs is something to consider.  The residents who made that decision were certainly permitted to make that choice.
Mr. Armstrong concurred with Mr. Peck on the cost of replacing septic systems.  He added that he thinks basements are ok to be used as in-law apartments but standalone units may be more of a problem.   He posed a scenario such that if an in-law apartment is being used by a relative who then passes could the unit be continued to be used for five years under the affordable housing if the apartment was rented.    He asked if teachers should be given the option to pick up an affordable house and deed restrict it, as they might meet the income levels.  He said why not extend the option to Town employees. 
Mrs. Primeau asked about extending it to volunteer fire department people, as they serve the Town but are not employees.

Jill Coppola commented that it is based on income and asked how we suggest that it’s only for teachers or certain groups of people.
Mr. Peck noted his understanding adding that the Regulation lists occupations tailored to a specific income level. 

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s comment about considering Town-owned property (e.g., land between the tennis courts and the Senior Center), Mr. Peck agreed that considering Town-owned property removes the upfront land costs changing the affordability factor.   Mr. Armstrong added the possibility of allowing churches to establish residential units. 

Mr. Peck asked that if the Commission has anything further they wish to add to please email their comments to him only.   
Mr. Ladouceur commented that it would be good to explore reducing densities for smaller lots (e.g., up to six units for three acres or more and up to four units for three acres or less) and also possibly upping the percentage of affordable units on the smaller parcels. 
Mr. Peck explained that you’re right back to the 8-30g numbers.  
Mr. Ladouceur said but you’re also not at 40 years and not at 85% of affordable versus the lower numbers.   It’s not an apples to apples, still. 
Mr. Armstrong commented that the income level is higher under our zone than it is under 8-30g, which has 60 percent and 80 percent. 

Mr. Peck explained, relative to area median income, that 8-30g says the area (e.g. Avon) or State, whichever is lower.  
There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 8:45pm.
Linda Sadlon, PZC
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